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Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting

1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, August 16, 2018
1:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Orton Bellamy, Chair

Derrick R. Stevens, Vice Chair

Timothy Vereen

Planning Commissioners Absent:
Esco McFadden
Poterressia McNeil
Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Tom Britton
Brett Morgan

Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Commissioner Bellamy called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.


i.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

ii.
Welcome:  Mr. Bellamy welcomed all present.  

iii.
Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed.
2.
Approval of Minutes:  It was properly moved and seconded that the minutes from July 26, 2018 be approved.  There being no questions, a roll call vote was taken.  MOTION CARRIED.
3.
Old Business

i.
Article VI: Supplemental Zoning Standards (Current LMO Chapter 7) 


Mr. Britton said Article VI, Supplemental Zoning Standards, had been discussed the previous month in detail.  Consensus was reached on chain link fences, so the provision will be amended and brought back to the Commission; chain link fences will largely be prohibited in front yards.  Additionally, there was consensus to remove gravel from the list of acceptable surfaces for required parking. 


ii.
Article IX: Nonconformities (current LMO Chapter 9) 

Brett Morgan provided a draft, and reminded that last meeting's discussion centered around what constituted abandonment and damage to nonconforming structures and uses.   In the section on "substantial improvements," says , "any repair or reconstruction of over 50% of damage to a structure or use will constitute a substantial improvement and will be prohibited in any district."  The section on appraisals and market damage has been pulled from the flood damage prevention provisions, so it's consistent with Article 11.  This will refer to flood damage as well, and shows the different methods people can use to determine the value of properties.  

Abandonment or discontinuance of use section has been amended from a year to six months to constitute abandonment, and a list included of factors to constitute abandonment:
  

Cessation of production or process for which the nonconforming use was intended; 

the vacating of the premises, excluding residential uses; 

failure to secure or maintain licenses, permits, or regulatory approvals necessary for operation; 

disconnecting utility services serving the nonconforming use, such as water, gas, or electric; 

the removal of building, equipment, or fixtures which are required for the operation of the nonconforming use; 

any structure containing a nonconforming use that has fallen into disrepair and has been deemed unfit for occupancy by the building official, fire marshal, or other competent authority.

Mr. Britton mentioned that vacating a residential use was excluded because of a need for some flexibility for residences.

Mr. Morgan said page 4 is the damages provision for uses, which is changed -- any nonconforming nonresidential use, if the damage is less than 50%, the owner has the ability to obtain a permit to repair or restore, as long as repairs begin within 12 months of the damage and are completed within 24 months of the damage.  Damage over 50%, this constitutes a "substantial improvement," so will be prohibited.  "Any nonconforming residential use that has been damaged in any capacity may be restored as long as it's within 12 months of damage and within 24 months of the date of damage" has been added.  The remainder is left unchanged.

The abandonment clause for nonconforming structures include if any one of the previously alluded to criteria are met for six months or 180 days.  The damages provision remains unchanged, with a threshold of 50% damage and a 12 month timeframe to start repairs and 24 months to complete it.

Signage issues will be presented in the next meeting.  

The commission asked what would happen if a nonconforming structure was damaged less than 50%, but repairs not undertaken.  Mr. Morgan said he wasn't sure if the enforcement provisions included how to address that.  Mr. Britton said that had been discussed with respect to signage, and an abatement provision discussed.  He suggested looking into abatement language to give the town the ability to address those situations.

4.
New Business: 


i.
Article X: Development Standards (portions of current LMO Chapter 7) 
Mr. Britton distributed a first draft to the commission.  He noted that for most of the LMO pertaining to zoning, any appeals of any administrative decision would then go to the Board of Zoning Appeals, with no role for the Planning Commission in the day-to-day operation or appeal process as it relates to zoning.  However, for this particular section, the land development regulations, under state statute the Planning Commission not only recommends text to council, but plays a role in the administration.  Most decisions will be made by administration in terms of minor plats.  However, any appeal of administrative decisions would come to the Planning Commission to resolve.  Additionally, approval of major subdivisions or new streets would come to the Planning Commission.  There have been substantial changes made, more to the language than to the substance.

This section deals with all subdivisions of land, the form, the content of plats, creation of new streets and dedication to public use, placement of utilities, control of stormwater runoff, the posting of surety to guarantee improvements, naming and renaming of streets.  If in a city or county a street is to be named or renamed, by state statute, that is a function of the Planning Commission.

The applicable rules section begins on page 66, which refers to other necessary requirements.


Subdivisions: Not much changed in terms of general subdivision standards.  On page 68, a frontage standard is included which conforms with the new zoning standards; all new lots created have to have 50 feet of frontage on a public street, with exceptions: 1) 35 feet frontage requirement if the lot is on a cul-de-sac; 20 foot requirement for an approved zero lot line development, which might be townhouses as in the 1R district.  There was discussion that over 90% of the lots in Atlantic Beach conformed to that requirement.


Mr. Britton said this would mean, for instance, that a 60 foot lot wouldn't be allowed to be subdivided, except possibly with zero lot lines.


"Private Streets Prohibited," was introduced for discussion.  In current ordinance, satisfaction of frontage requirements can be done with private streets or ingress/egress easement.  Mr. Britton said ideally, newly created lots should have frontage, so a provision has been added prohibiting private streets for the purpose of frontage.  The Commission had no objection to the change.  There are no known private roads, but there are a few lots which have no frontage and obtain access through a private drive.  These lots can still be used; the provision would be for lots created moving forward.

Mr. Britton then went to page 70, standards for street construction, rights-of-way width, shoulders.  These remain the same as already exist.

Page 71 includes changes to curbing and standards for open ditching, to include for any new street creation to require curb and gutter and not ditches, with a few exceptions.  Page 72, "construction standards and surfacing," is out of the SCDOT manual with common language.  Page 73 requires sidewalks with any new street construction, with minimum sidewalk widths.  A provision for exception or modification by the Planning Commission is included, to help with uniformity of width when adjoining to existing sidewalks.  

Page 74, "decorative and substitute materials provision."  The Master Plan talks about some decorative elements to street construction, so the provision says the Commission and/or administrator can approve alternate materials.  

Inspection provisions are routine.

Page 76, a fairly extensive utility section, requires all new developments and subdivisions have to be served by water and sewer and easements provided, with the only exception being lots which are more than 250 feet from an existing water/sewer line.  There do not appear to be any lots which would meet that exception.

Page 77, requirement for easements.

Page 78, stormwater draining and flooding criteria are from existing LMO, with no real changes except as to formatting.

Page 87, "surety."  When do you approve a development plan and allow permits if a development needs to build things such as beach access or easements?  The surety provision says the developer is responsible to install improvements, and as a guarantee, a letter of credit/escrow account/performance bond/some financial instrument is to be posted with the town.  In return, a permit will be issued, and the cash surety will be held until the project is finished and the improvement dedicated to the town, at which point it will be released.  This section has been expanded for protection to the town.
There were no questions by the Commission.


ii. Article VII: Signs (portions of current LMO Chapter 7) 

Brett Morgan said last time the discussion was keeping signage consistent with Conway and Hilton Head.  There will be six divisions in this article, and a rough draft will be deliverable next meeting.  Mr. Morgan provided a table of types of signs and zoning districts, with some suggestions of what Mr. Morgan thought was preferable.

Billboards -- prohibited moving forward in all zoning districts; existing billboards would be nonconforming.  The damage threshold needs to be set.  Mr. Britton said there was a good bit of case law regarding billboards, which will need some research.  Billboards are defined as off-premises signs of a certain size, and currently, those are prohibited in all zoning districts.  There was some objection to prohibiting it on the highway, with suggestion instead of reducing size, height, or formatting.  The trend has been to prohibit new billboards, as they are considered visual nuisances, which needs considering on the main thoroughfare through town.  There was discussion about the logo displayed on North Myrtle Beach signs, or the oak tree displayed on Conway signs, and whether that idea might be incorporated into Atlantic Beach signage.  
Changeable copy signs -- as in gas stations, fast food restaurants.  Highway and Main Streets 1 and 2 districts would allow those.  The Commission suggested motels might need those and perhaps town government.  Mr. Britton mentioned electronic message boards and signage, where changes aren't being made physically.  Some communities prefer that approach, some do not, and some will regulate the speed at which messages change.  The Commission indicated a preference to allow electronic message boards, and to consider whether to regulate the rate of change.  Mr. Morgan asked which category that would fall under, and about electronic billboards.  Mr. Britton said these wouldn't be appropriate in residential districts, and asked if there was another district where the commission would think electronic signage would be inappropriate.  No other districts were mentioned.
Decorations would be used primarily in residential districts.  This refers primarily to things like Christmas lights, and so might be allowed in Main Streets 1 and 2.  There was a question as to whether the town's own decorations would need to be included.  Mr. Britton said typically those things don't include the municipality's decoration of rights of way.

Directory signs, panels with specific listings for things like shopping centers, suggested allowed on the highway, Main Streets 1 and 2, MS1R, and potentially on the waterfront, if a hotel has something like restaurants or a Starbucks.

Façade signs -- letters physically attached to the façade of a building, allowed on all of highway, MS1 & 2, MS1R, and waterfront.

Flags -- currently residential and government.  There was discussion about allowing it as well on the waterfront for hotel types of uses.  

Freestanding signs are currently permitted in all zoning districts, but size and height limitations will vary and be included in the sign chapter.

Mr. Britton said monument signs were listed as distinct from freestanding signs, and said places like Hilton Head had encouraged monument signs in lieu of pole-based freestanding signs.  He asked if there were any places the Commission felt monument signs would be more visually pleasing than freestanding signs.  The Commission mentioned government districts.  Mr. Quattlebaum mentioned signs allowed in residential areas.  Mr. Britton said in a residential district, other than maybe temporary signs, freestanding pole signs aren't desirable.  Home occupations would allow small, wall-mounted signs.  Would a façade sign be allowed in R2 if freestanding signs are disallowed?  Mr. Britton said smaller signs closer to the building are generally thought more appropriate.
Mr. Morgan  said the language in the LMO was pulled from Hilton Head's ordinance regarding freestanding signs, with the category broken down to residential, non-residential, and square footage, and is primarily for entrance signage.
Mr. Morgan focused on the C2 (highway) district.  Mr. Britton said he thought freestanding signs might be appropriate along Highway 17.  For residential districts, he suggested wall-mounted signs, or special exceptions for certain occupations like daycare, with monument-type signs only.  Along 30th and beachfront, he suggested more monument signs than monument.  The commission concurred, including façade signs in R2.  
Off-premise and roof signs are prohibited for now.  

Wall signs on a board, fastened to the wall, is treated similarly to façade signs.  

Window signs, currently left off of highway, but the highway district currently has a lot of window signs.  The question is how much window signage should be allowed.  Mr. Britton will bring pictures next time, to help in that discussion.

Mr. Morgan asked if there were some signs left off.  He mentioned that Conway's ordinance includes awnings and projecting signs, which is a wall sign which projects from a building.  There was consensus to put together some provisions for those type signs to review next meeting.

Mr. Morgan introduced the issue of temporary sign permits.  The current LMO has no provisions for this.  He asked if they should be handled administratively, and how many days would constitute "temporary," for all categories.  The question arose about renewal of a temporary permit, for instance for construction signs.  Mr. Britton said a clause could be added to cover that potentiality.  He mentioned that political signs/yard sale signs are very short term, and suggested the town might not want to bother with permits for those type signs.  Other temporary signs, such as construction site signs or subdivision signs, would be up longer, and might require a permit.  The Commission mentioned lots marketing larger real estate parcels.  Mr. Britton said case law at the supreme court complicated the issue, reminding them of the provision about whether one had to read the sign to determine requirements causing a problem.  It should be focused instead on whether a sign is temporary or permanent, but content-neutral.  There was discussion about how long construction or real estate signs might remain in place.
Mr. Britton suggested that the commissioners pay attention to signage as they traveled over the next month, and said he'd bring a draft back next meeting for everyone to explore.  There was discussion as well about temporary flyers placed on telephone poles.  Mr. Britton said those were in the right-of-way, and the language would preclude signs in the right-of-way or signs affixed to property belonging to someone else would be prohibited.  

Mr. Britton said there were a few things which needed to be addressed, which would be brought back next meeting.  The drafts are proceeding well, with the objective being to have all first drafts prepared by November, though the final adoption will be next year.
5.
Public Comments:  

Mr. Quattlebaum said interested had been expressed in some waterfront development, a hotel on some newly purchased property.  There is discussion on modifications to the setbacks, though this is in the preliminary design stage.  Additionally, other potential investors are looking for locations on 30th for a container-style residential and commercial/trade shop development.  Parking is an issue being discussed.  The developer is also interested in whether this will conform to the pending plan aesthetically.  The concept has been shared with the developer, though parking in front deviates from the developing plan.  There are other properties coming available for sale on the waterfront.
6.
Commissioner Questions and Comments:  There was some further discussion about successful development, spawned by Mr. Quattlebaum's comments.  Mr. Quattlebaum commended Ms. Pereira's hard work and diligence in facilitating these meetings.
7.
Adjournment:  Mr. Bellamy adjourned the meeting at 2:40 p.m.
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